HSIA BOARD MEETING

COMMUNITY HOUSE IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

May 30, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Mike Wurst, Gene Gross, Geoff Werner, Bill Schrott, Steve Vanderbosch, Joanna Parkinson, Ray Sullivan  Absent:  Helene Raven, Maria Triandos
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  In Person:  Danielle Franz, Matheus Cavallari, Cari Bower, Amber Ripple Virtual:  Jennifer Reilly, Sharon Blugis, Laura Morris, Heather Fitzsimmons, Teetermorans, Joy Phillips, Ann Levelle, Rebecca Ostrow, Sandra Brown
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 pm.

MINUTES:  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the April Board Meeting minutes, as amended to add “As of March 31” to the Treasurer’s Report.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos not present. She is waiting on the County to forward the last traffic study.  Currently the County is in the process of purchasing new traffic study equipment.  Maria left a message concerning the replacement of the guards on Hillsmere Drive with the curb style guards as opposed to the kind that are attached to the street surface.  No response yet. A question was brought up about the replacement of the speed humps on Harbor Drive.  Maria is not present to report on this.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson commented as follows:

1. Tom Anderson is appointing Geoff Werner to the Board to fill an empty position.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board accept the appointment of Geoff Werner as new Board member through December 2025.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
2. Property Manager Position – To ensure clarity with roles of the team, Tom is revisiting the job description for the Property Manager.  Robin has done a good job to get this job started.  Tom will rewrite the job description, to specify the roles of both the Property Manager and Committee Chairs in regard to managing of contracts.
3. Armed Guard Security Discussion – HSIA currently hired a company that has a guard that carries a loaded weapon.  Residents have voiced concerns about this.  Cari Bower, Security Chair, gave an overview of the reasons why we chose to do this.  Hiring a guard that can carry a weapon gives us a higher level of training in the guard.  The armed guards are licensed and certified through the Maryland State Police.  The only time the guard would upholster their weapon would be to protect themselves or someone else.  As for liability, Chesapeake Protective Services has insurance if the weapon is discharged and the guard is found at fault. Then Chesapeake Protective Services would cover the guard and us.  The only way HSIA would be liable would be for HSIA to be proven negligent.  Hiring a licensed security company does not prove negligence on the part of HSIA.  After much discussion, Tom Anderson offered that the Board has discussed and is not recommending any changes to the security contract with Chesapeake Protective Services.
SECRETARY:  Mike Wurst reported as follows:

1. The June Sea Breeze deadline is Monday, June 3.  The next Sea Breeze issue will be a joint July/August issue and the deadline will be different, so please make sure you keep that in mind when submitting info.

2. Mike is working on the TV in the community house next month.

3. Tom Anderson’s email got hacked.

TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross reported we have $547,483.61 in the Operating checking account, $400,527.60 in the Operating Money Market accounts, for a total in the Operating Account of $948,011.21; $749,734.10 in the Special Tax Account, for a grand total of $1,697,745.31 as of April 30, 2024. Gene passed out State Farm forms that need to be completed by all HSIA Officers and Board Members – Owners Association Fidelity Bond Questionnaire and Indemnity Agreement – for renewal of our Bond Insurance.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:
1. Mosquito Spraying – we have not been offered a spray night for this year due to the limited number of spots available for community spraying.  The spots were on a first come, first served basis, so other communities submitted their forms before us.  We may be offered a spray night in the next few weeks based on available spots.  Otherwise, we need to get the forms in sooner next year.  We may also be declined a spray night due to the number of residents that opted out of spraying.

2. We received a voice mail call from a resident on Spruce Lane regarding a letter he received about a portable carport in his driveway.  He wants to speak with the person that sent the letter.  The resident has a speech impediment due to cancer treatments, so instead of returning the resident’s call as she would normally do, Jean passed on the phone call hoping that someone that could answer the resident’s questions could speak with him, and that would limit the number of people calling.  Jean was hoping that would be better for the resident and wouldn’t make the resident speak more than was needed.  However, after the resident called twice, Jean called back and informed him that she was passing on his phone call. To date, no one has responded to this resident.  Where do we go from here?  Tom Anderson said he would call.
PROPERTY MANAGER:  Robin Clark reported as follows:

1. Robin gave a report on the issue with the resident that stores trash cans on their property near the road, but not on the road.  Robin asked for direction.  Tom said to call again and ask for the cans to be stored near the house, then send a letter.
2. 418 Hillsmere Drive –unpermitted fence and shed and commercial activity at the property.  This has been reported to the County.  Permits will send a violation letter.

3. Permits – 0 new permits issued since last Board meeting; revision to permit at 163 E. Bay View Drive.

4. Supporting Beach projects

5. Pet Waste – let Robin know of any pet waste issues

6. Reserve Study – Robin is recommending we use the same firm we hired for the Piers & Harbor Reserve Study.  This firm is familiar with our community and property.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve Superior Reserve to do our Reserve Study.  Claire Corcoran seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

7. Discussion of trees for the median.  There was a plan put forth by resident Lisa Zimmerman to remove non-native plants/trees.  Steve wants to revisit removal of trees and bushes and proceed with the plans that are in place for plantings.  The Board agrees.
SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported that Chesapeake Protective Service started working for us on April 5.  Our guard works 5 days a week, 40 hours a week.  Cari gave statistics for a 25-day period, as follows:

· 2 trespasses at beach and 0 at marina
· Parking violations = 28, 8 at marina, 18 at the beach, and 2 at ramps

· For two months – 61 parking violations and no repeat offenders.  

· Cari wanted to know what would warrant towing?  Discussion of how towing works at the marina.

· Discussion of stickers – do we want to go to hang tags?  Cari offered to help issue hang tags for cars.

VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Nothing to report.
WELCOMING:  Nothing to report.

MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we have 654 members to date.
QUIET WATERS PARK/ANNANPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported still no word on the stakeholders group.  We should consider sending a letter to the County on this.  It would be signed by HSIA, ANPF and Friends of QWP.
PERMITS – Bill Schrott.  Nothing to report.  Bill thanked Robin for filling in during his absence.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:
1. Introduction:  A big thank you to our Hillsmere Shores volunteers!  Their dedication is key to maintaining and improving our beach and playground. Every contribution matters and helps us advance toward our goals. We're truly thankful for the ongoing support.

 2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month

· Community Beach Cleanup: 

· Disposed of the hard border around the beach volleyball court, ensuring a safer place for all our players.

· Removed sharp rocks and debris from the beach and shallow water, preventing potential injuries 

· Cleared the walkways, pavilions and picked up trash

· Re-attached wire cable for sea nettle net to pilings in East swim area

· Next event is planned for 15 JUN 24
· Spring Commissioning Initiatives:  Sea Nettle Net: Connected with Sandy Anderson to get info on repair of Sea Nettle Net

· Pavilion Painting: Scheduled week of Jun 10-14 in coordination with HSIA Administrator and Property Manager. 

· Rope Fence Repair:  Replacement rope has been ordered- will coordinate with volunteers to repair deteriorated sections of fencing

· Managing Nuisance Geese and E Coli Hazards: 

· Passive mitigation measures are in place- monitoring effectiveness and coordinating with volunteers to move decoys.
· Observed an increased presence of geese in May.
· Confirmed by Elle Bassett of Arundel Rivers Federation that dogs would be an effective mitigation measure.
· Recommend demonstration of services by Maryland Geese Control services or consideration limited dog access policy (0600-0800).  

· Community Survey: Pending test and release in coordination w/ HSIA Comms.  

3.  Future Focus Areas

· Safety/Accessibility:
· Wheelchair Ramp to Bruce Walker Pavilion
· Playground Safety Inspection- quote, $850

· Security Signage- will install new signage throughout the property.
· Maintenance:

· Rip Rap/ Sinkhole Repairs- pending quote and inspection from Paydirt LLC

· Infant Swing Set Seat Replacement (x2)- Helene to order

· Replacement parts for playground suspension bridge- pending results of playground inspection a decision will be made on replacement equipment.  Professional installation will be required.

· Improvements: 

· Gaga Ball Pit Proposal: Confirmed by County that permits not needed.
· Kayak Rack:  Permit not required, will continue coordination with P&H Committee to design and propose motion.
· Shoreline erosion protections:  continued coordination with Environmental Committee to develop proposed solutions to protect beachfront from shoreline erosion. 

 4. Motions Requiring Board Approval

· Gaga ball pit- in coordination with Field Committee motion

· Wheelchair ramp -- Geoff Werner moved the Board approve NTE $2000 to authorize the Property Manager to enter into a contract with Gregg Home Services to construct a ramp to transition from the 48” wide composite walkway into the Walker Pavilion, as follows:
1. Build 48” long ramp using composite deck board.

2. Pressure treated 2x6 joists will be spaced at 10” on center.

3. Ramp will be anchored to foundation that meets critical area code requirements.

4. Transition at top will be bridged by “T” shaped rubber profile.

Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Vote taken –unanimously approved.
 5. Additional Comments or Concerns- Carry In/Carry Out Policy- interest from Ray Sullivan for discussion of this policy at beach property
COMMUNITY RECREATION:  Joanna Parkinson reported that Mid-Atlantic Fence has a deposit for work to be performed at the dumpster area.  Work will start soon.  Joanna has a pool motion and a motion for a Gaga Ball Pit.  The location for the Pit has been selected.  The Field Committee will take responsibility for moving, replacing, and if any maintenance is required.  The kit comes with 7 free balls that will stay inside of the gaga ball pit.  Balls are standard dodge balls and can be purchased at the Dollar Store.  Installation will be completed by Amber Ripple and the Boy Scouts.  

1. POOL:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve NTE $3000 to make repairs to both the Men’s restroom bathroom ceiling and the privacy partitions outside both men’s and women’s restrooms.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

2. COMMUNITY PARK:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve NTE $1900 to purchase (1) Gaga ball pit for the Field.  The pit surround is pressurized wood with a bumpers top at the ridge.  Geoff Werner seconded the motion.  Vote taken – 7 in favor (Claire Corcoran, Geoff Werner, Joanna Parkinson, Ray Sullivan, Mike Wurst, Steve Vanderbosch, Bill Schrott); 1 opposed (Gene Gross); motion passed.

POOL:  Danielle Franz reported as follows:

1. We had a successful clean-up day on Saturday May 11th.  We had approximately 20 volunteers.  The wading pool fence was completed.  The poles for the sun shade were a special order and we should get those in stock and installed in the coming week or so.  We were gifted a ping pong table and supplies.  It's been a big hit so far.

2. We have 253 memberships right now.  Which is right about where we were last year at this time.  We are still anticipating new memberships in the coming weeks.  

3. We are not having any staffing issues right now - the pool is open full-time.  

4. We've had some negative chatter on Facebook regarding the new 3 and under policy.  At this time, I've only heard from two families with complaints.  However, I've received comments from many members in favor due to their experience witnessing issues in past years.  

5. Our Memorial Day party was successful despite the weather.  

6. The Swim Team has started, Key School starts next month and we hope to have Anabelle start her swim instruction.  We also are planning to add (under Anabelle's umbrella) water aerobics soon.  I'm meeting with them next week to iron out the details.  

7. Our committee will have their next meeting on June 19th at 7pm at the Community House.  

8. We've had to order a few more umbrellas and bases beyond our budgeted funds but purchases were within committee limits.

9. Joanna made the motion to repair the drywall in the men's room (where the roof cover for the exhaust fan blew off - roof repair has been completed).  Additionally, we noticed that the privacy partitions outside the restrooms are starting to deteriorate and need repair and paint.  The repair quote was received by the contractor who handled the roof/exhaust fan repair.  
EVENTS:  Helene Raven not present but submitted the following report:  We are on target for the band and July 4th events.  The yard sale was a success.  About 30 people attended the Memorial Day event.
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:

1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project.

· ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS PERMIT RECEIVD!

· On May 29, 2024, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers proffered its Permit to HSIA for the Hillsmere Living Shoreline Project. The Permit must be signed and returned with a nominal fee to ACE before it becomes effective. One unexpected Special Condition prohibits work between November 1 and March 15 to protect overwintering sturgeon. We will try to get ACE to adjust the prohibition start date to November 15 to align with MDE’s work prohibition dates to protect migratory waterfowl. Otherwise, we may need to consider a construction starting date prior to Labor Day. The ACE Permit will expire December 31, 2029.

· The first delivery of the 252 Oyster Reef Balls to be incorporated into the Project was scheduled for delivery Thursday May 30, 2024, from Coastal Conservation Association Maryland. We will be storing the reef balls at the Beach Drive Boat Ramp until needed.

· We will continue working with the Federation and RRG to obtain an Anne Arundel County Grading Permit and to develop a mobilization and construction schedule.

· We have received a small grant, $56,000, from Chesapeake Bay Trust and AACO Bureau of Watershed Protection and Restoration towards the Project. This grant will primarily cover the marsh planting as well as outreach associated with the marsh planting.

· As previously reported, the major grants for the Project do not cover permitting fees, which HSIA has agreed to fund. At the moment, expenditures for permitting fees are expected to be approximately $12,130.

2. P&H Operations.

· We contracted with Beyond Industries in Edgewater to fabricate and install an 18” raised aluminum platform for the Pump Out control cabinet and to mount the new pump out motor in the cabinet. Following electrical hookup, the Pump Out was back in operation on May 20, 2024.

· We have engaged a new electrician to address various electrical problems at the Marina. So far, he has wired the new Pump Out motor, replaced 3 malfunctioning circuit breakers, installed a new electrical outlet for the camera system, and corrected a reversed polarity issue at one pedestal. Another pedestal needs to be rewired, and he will be tracing suspected electrical leakage along the main dock.

· All Wet Slips and Lift Slips have been assigned. There are 9 people on the Wet Slip Active Waiting List and 12 people on the Lift Slip Active Waiting List. One slip holder was sent a Notice of Slip Permit Termination due to neglect and non-use of boat for two years.

· All 132 Kayak Rack spaces have been assigned. There are 26 people on the Racks Waiting List.

· Boat Park offers were sent to 18 people on the Boat Park Waiting List to fill up to 12 spots in the Boat Park. Major re-positioning of trailers is needed to maximize parking spaces. The annual removal of new bamboo growth will be scheduled soon.

· The neighbors on the South side of the Boat Park have requested to join HSIA in seeking removal of the bamboo stand straddling our properties. We have requested Arundel Rivers Federation assistance in seeking grant funds for this invasive species removal.

· We are looking into constructing a shower/foot-wash station at the Marina at the beginning of the Main Dock.

· The safety ladder at the Sunset Drive Boat Ramp was apparently struck by a boat and the steps were all broken off. A new safety ladder was installed Thursday May 30, 2024.

3. Dredging

· HSIA’s dredging application is under review by both the Army Corps of Engineers and MDE. For the proposed new floating kayak dock at 541 Beach Drive, notices and concept plans were sent by certified mail to the adjoining property owners and the County for comment.

· We will be discussing dock design and construction with Chesapeake Dock Outfitters, our preferred contractor for the project.

NEW BUSINESS:  None
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:58 pm to go into closed session to discuss legal matters.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

